Research Council Minutes

November 10, 2003

Attendees: Basil Antar, Gayle Baker, Denise Barlow, Micah Beck, Brice Bible, Bill Blass, Thomas Burman, Chris Cox, Loren Crabtree, Wayne Davis, Bill Dockery, William Dunne, Arlene Garrison, Marcel Grubert, Joanne Hall, William Hamel, Ray Hamilton, Wes Hines, Heather Hirschfeld, Thomas Klindt, Tom Ladd, Jon Levin, Carol Malkemus, Ron Maples, Lillian Mashburn, Janice Musfeldt, Bonnie Ownley, DeAnna Parker, Tracy Rafferty, John Sanseverino, Pamela Small, Kim Summerfield, Elizabeth Sutherland, Mary Taylor, Carol Tenopir, Suzan Thompson, Gail White, Jeanine Williamson, Clif Woods

I. Dr. Sutherland called the meeting to order, promptly introducing 

II. Chancellor Loren Crabtree, Office of the Provost

Dr. Crabtree’s commitment to another meeting allowed only a brief time to address the council. Because of this time constraint, Sutherland asked members to keep questions to a minimum, and to email Dr. Crabtree (lcrabtr1@utk.edu) with further queries. Dr. Crabtree expressed appreciation for the opportunity to address the council and listed four topics for discussion:

A. Organization 

Organizational issues have been pressing on us for a long time. We’re making some progress:

· Clif Woods will move from being Vice Provost to being Vice Chancellor for Research of the Knoxville Campus.

· There will be an Associate Vice Chancellor as well. Billie Collier occupies that particular spot now. We are waiting to hear whether or not a search will be done for that position. [N.B.: As of January 2004, a search is underway.]

· Fred Tompkins is Interim Executive Director of the UT Research Foundation and will continue in that role. Fred, Clif, and others will work closely together on a variety of research issues that have an impact on our campus and around the system. Chancellor Crabtree expects that Dr. Tompkins will soon take on much of the responsibility for coordinating the system. 

· What about the Vice President for Research at the system level? Chancellor Crabtree expects that the position will go into hiatus very shortly. It will probably not be filled this year.

· Another organizational issue is pre- and post-processing of grants for this campus. We hope to be able to put pre- and post- processing together in one location physically so that faculty will only have to make one stop to discuss the processing of their grants. First, though, we need to find an adequate space; beyond that, we need to determine if we can actually put these two units together. 

The administration recognizes that the Office of Research is understaffed. As funds come available, positions will be added. 

B. F&A Returns 

The University does not recover as much as it should in F&A. The effective rate is only 19%, due in large part to cost sharing. Denise Barlow and Clif Woods are looking at the F & A return policy of different units to see if it is possible to adjust the policy without bankrupting the university along the way. 

C. Compliance Issues
Of the many compliance issues that present themselves, Chancellor Crabtree focused on those relating to direct charges and extra service pay. The Feds are demanding greater compliance with direct charging of expenses to grants. This is in accord with circular A-21, but it’s also in accord with sound fiscal policy. F&A is supposed to return to the University and is supposed to handle many of the charges that are currently charged to grants. We expect some wrenching adjustments, as we look at direct charges and indirect charges and accommodating what the Feds would tell us to do. Extra service pay for contracts and grants is a concern because it violates A-21. Compliance here will affect some grants. The goal is to be as fully compliant with the federal regulations as possible but also to recognize that there is some gray area. 

Other Compliance issues being considered include Biosafety, Radiation Safety, and Animal Care. Understaffing in the OR is a problem here as well.

D. Oak Ridge (ORNL)

We are also working on relationships with Oak Ridge. Here too there are many opportunities with respect to research. Problems exist, though, particularly with respect to funding. Can we adhere to the responsibilities we have to cooperate with Battelle in running the labs?

· Joint Institutes are very important to us; there are several joint institutes that we must help to fund. Neutron sciences, biological sciences, computational sciences, energy, and environment are especially important. We have to make sure the university is getting what it needs out of the NTRC.

· Access to computing – we need this to continue. Several years ago, we focused our attention on getting our faculty access to the variety of computers at OR. Thomas Zacharia, head of computing at ORNL, has been helpful in providing that access. Still, this is very expensive. We are also upgrading the direct computing connection between UT and ORNL.

· Science Alliance funding: we have to get additional funding from the state for this project so that we can continue to enhance our relationships with OR. 

· Research Centers of Excellence - our nine Research Centers of Excellence were supposed to be funded by university funding and also by (continuing over 4 years) a $7.5-million-a-year investment by the state. The state has reneged the last 2 investments and we are about out of money. We have put in roughly $26 million. The state has put in $7.5 million which is a little bit shy of the $30 million they were supposed to put in. One of our major initiatives with the General Assembly this year is to try to get that next installment of the $7.5 million in order to maintain the research centers. The Centers are very effective in attracting external contracts. 

Question from Bill Blass: are we are trying to follow the letter of the law too closely? 

Crabtree: it’s surprising that this issue has not hit Tennessee earlier. Other institutions were affected as early as the mid-90s. If you have NIH grants and NSF grants, it’s surprising if you haven’t been investigated carefully. Crabtree expects that other grant agencies will be looking at us, especially some of our larger grants. UT is making efforts to be ahead of the curve so as not to suffer greater penalties. At the same time, UT is doing everything possible to protect our researchers and the integrity of the research program.

Question from Bill Dunne: To what degree does the change in Dr. Woods’ title get the Chancellor’s office closer to reaching its goals of being able to control research? 

Crabtree: much closer. No one is concerned any more as to whether or not the money in the Research Office should be 01 money—that’s Knoxville money. What we hope will happen is that Clif and his people will have better opportunities with some strategic hires to provide the services we need for the researchers. We will become more like the Ag Campus in the sense of managing our own research operation. 

II. Christine Cox, Office of Research

For UTK, the Office of Research has become the “gatekeeper” of revised A-21 policy concerning direct charges made to federal grants. In the past, we operated on the principle that if the agency funded the grant, and UTK could track the charges, we were in compliance with federal regulations. However, the onus for compliance has been shifted fully to the universities; funding of a grant by a federal agency no longer means that the requested charges will be approved. Recently UT-Memphis was audited for inconsistencies. Some common examples of problem items are salaries for clerical support staff. However, under special circumstances, these can be approved. Several Handouts (Changes to A-21, UT Fiscal Policy 010, Cost Accounting Exception Request Instructions, and Direct Charge Justification) were provided on this topic. One of the problems is that the program officers for the granting agencies have been approving items charged as direct costs that are not allowable under federal regulations. However, it is not the responsibility of the program manager to make these compliance decisions; it is ultimately the responsibility of the principal investigator (PI) awarded the grant. The responsibility for compliance with federal policy A-21 has been shifted from federal agencies awarding the grants to institutions receiving the grants.  

Questions were raised as to whether PIs would be liable for funded projects that were initiated before the change in UT policy. Cox replied that PIs would not be personally liable.

Comment from Bill Dunne: this is a time of transition. There will be some creativity during this time, in the sense that, for example, departments may make a case for keeping funds when faculty lines are empty. This is appropriate because those are state rather than federal dollars. 

There was extensive discussion regarding the various items needed to conduct research, such as modifications to laboratories, computer equipment not used exclusively for a funded project, office supplies, etc., that are not allowed to be charged to federal grants. Chris Cox indicated that a PI could reasonably expect UT to cover these costs, but could not assume that UT would.

Comment from Clif Woods: we are likely to see a rethinking of the distribution of F&A. More of the F&A may be coming back to the departments. Of course, this would mean that less F&A would go into the general fund. We are also likely to see a move toward encouraging PIs to charge the maximum allowable F&A. The days of cost-sharing F&A are slowly coming to an end. because if we have to cover these either centrally or at the department level, we’ve got to have the F&A dollars there to do it. 

Committee members were invited to email Chris Cox (ccox4@utk.edu) with further questions.

III. Arlene Garrison, Office of Research, on EPSCoR

An EPSCoR planning grant ($200,000) was awarded to UT (Handout provided) due to the relatively low proportion of NSF research support (0.72%) received by UT in 2000-2002. The funds will be used to host meetings and develop a proposal for the Research Infrastructure Improvement Grant Program. 

All proposals coming out of the state of Tennessee are now eligible for co-funding. NSF has set aside about $40 million. These funds are for projects that rank very high but are not quite fundable. PIs are encouraged to let program managers of NSF know that Tennessee is now an EPSCoR state as co-funding is available. EPSCoR eligibility with DOD, DOE, and NASA should be verified soon. Five meetings with faculty across the state will be held in February and March to discuss the proposal. A meeting will be held in Knoxville on February 16, 2004. The goal will be to select research areas where there is huge potential for growth, but gaps in the infrastructure exist. Updates on this project can be found at epscor.tennessee.edu. 

Committee members were invited to email Arlene Garrison (garrison@utk.edu) with further questions.

IV. Lillian Mashburn, Office of Federal Affairs

· Interior Bill passed

· Energy and Water passed last week

· NSF Bill not finished. Congress voted to double NSF last year.

· The Energy Bill which is authorization, is alive again, still moving forward and has significant language affecting Oak Ridge

· Forecast is that next year will be tough with the deficit being as bad as it is. 


· Federal Discretionary funding is possible but not enough funds to make a difference.

· Senator Bill Frist has helped to secure $5-7 million for sun grant program at the Ag Campus

Discussion Item

Sutherland invited all who could stay to take advantage of visitors to the meeting who have some experience in dealing with Direct and Indirect Costs. She asked the visitors to identify themselves and the areas they represent.

· John Sanseverino is Assistant Director for the Center for Environmental Biotechnology and is also a Research Assistant Professor in the Department of Microbiology

· Micah Beck, Computer Science Department

· Gail White, Controller’s Office

· Tracy Rafferty, Business Manager for the Innovative Computing Laboratory

· Ray Hamilton, Budget and Finance

· Denise Barlow, Budget and Finance 

Additional discussion followed with brief comments from faculty, staff, and administrators

Old Business – None

New Business – None

The meeting adjourned at 4:57 pm.

